
The Government Sets Out The Special
Needs and Disabilities (SEND) and
Alternative Provision Plan

I have received the letter below from the Secretary of State for Education
regarding the Special Needs and Disabilities (SEND) and Alternative Provision
Plan for England.

The Government recognises the need to deliver a more positive experience for
children and young people with SEND and make it easier for their families to
obtain the support they need for their children. The Improvement Plan sets
out how it will achieve this through a single national SEND and alternative
provision system.

I know from my constituents who have children with SEND that is often
difficult to navigate the system to access support and I also know how the
children flourish when they do get the service they need. I am always happy
to help where parents are finding it difficult to get the right support.

You may be interested in reading the full Special Educational Needs and
Disabilities (SEND) and Alternative Provision (AP) Improvement Plan here:
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/at
tachment_data/file/1139561/SEND_and_alternative_provision_improvement_plan.pd
f

Dear Colleague,

SEND AND ALTERNATIVE PROVISION IMPROVEMENT PLAN

I passionately believe that it must be the government’s utmost priority to
ensure that no matter where you are from or what stage of life you are at,
every child and young person should always be able to get a high-quality
education and receive the right support in the right place at the right time
– and this is particularly pertinent for children and young people with SEND
or those in alternative provision.

I am writing to inform you that today the Department for Education and
Department of Health and Social Care have jointly published the Special
Educational Needs and Disabilities (SEND) and Alternative Provision
Improvement Plan for England (SEND and alternative provision improvement plan
– GOV.UK (www.gov.uk).

Publication of the Improvement Plan marks our response to the 16-week
consultation period on the proposals set out in the SEND and alternative
provision green paper. Through this consultation period we attended 175
events and heard from over 4,500 people, as well as receiving thousands of
responses to the consultation.

I would like to put on record our thanks to all children, young people, and
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their families, organisations and sector groups across education, health and
care who have provided feedback including via the SEND and alternative
provision green paper e-consultation and through our consultation events.

It is time to deliver a more positive experience for children and young
people with SEND and to restore families’ confidence in the system. The
Improvement Plan sets out how we will achieve this through a single national
SEND and alternative provision system with the mission to fulfil children’s
potential, build parents’ trust and provide financial sustainability. New
National Standards will improve early identification of needs and set clear
expectations for the types of evidence-based support that should be available
in mainstream settings, to give parents confidence in the support that should
be made available for their child.

To deliver the National Standards in local areas, new local SEND and
alternative provision partnerships will create evidence-based local inclusion
plans that will set out how the needs of children and young people in the
area will be met. These plans will be in line with the National Standards and
the vision for alternative provision. By improving early identification and
the quality of support, we expect that more children and young people will
have their needs met consistently through ordinarily available provision in
their mainstream setting, preventing escalation of need that pushes some
children to Education, Health and Care Plans.

For children and young people who need a plan, we will reduce bureaucracy by
introducing new standardised plans and supporting local authorities to use
digital technology consistently. Our investment into specialist and
alternative provision places, including opening 33 new special free schools
with 49 in the pipeline, means that more children will have timely access to
the right support in their local area. A three-tier alternative provision
system will focus on targeted early support in mainstream schools, time-
limited intensive placements in an alternative provision setting, and longer-
term placements to support returns to mainstream or to sustainable post-16
destinations.

We know how important an expert workforce is in supporting children and young
people with SEND or in alternative provision to fulfil their potential. We
will invest in the workforce across education, health and care to build the
capacity of the specialist workforce and to improve confidence and expertise
in supporting children and young people with SEND promptly and effectively.
This includes funding up to 5,000 early years staff to gain an accredited
Level 3 early years SENCO qualification. To increase the capacity of
specialists, we will use a £21 million investment to train two cohorts of
educational psychologists between 2024 and 2025.

To help build parents’ trust we will strengthen accountabilities, with every
partner held to account, including through the new Ofsted/CQC Area SEND
Inspection. From autumn 2023, local and national inclusion dashboards will
provide increased transparency to parents.

To help all children and young people to lead healthy and fulfilled adult
lives, we will support young people into employment including investing £18



million between 2022 and 2025 to double the capacity of the Supported
Internships programme. These are complemented by the Adjustment Passports we
already produce with the Department for Work and Pensions, to support young
people with SEND to enter work.

Children and young people can only get the right support within a system
where costs are managed effectively. An over 50% increase in high needs
funding to over £10 billion by 2023-24, compared to £6.1 billion in 2018-19,
will help children and young people with SEND in both special schools and
mainstream schools receive the right support. We are working hard with local
authorities to improve services and address deficits, including through the
existing Safety Valve programme, which has already helped authorities begin
implementing plans to reform their high needs systems for the benefit of
children and young people. We are also continuing to invest, through an
additional £2 billion a year, from this April, secured in the Autumn
statement. Of this, £400 million has been earmarked for special educational
needs and disabilities and alternative provision.

Our goal is to deliver a system that is more responsive to the needs of
individual children. To make sure we get this right we will use our £70
million Change Programme to establish up to nine Regional Expert Partnerships
who will help us co-produce, test and refine key reforms.

The steps in the Improvement Plan cannot be delivered by government alone and
local system leaders can start now in learning from and adopting good
practice that already exists across the country. We look forward to working
in collaboration with system leaders, parents and families, directly and
through a National Board that will be co-chaired by Claire Coutinho, the
Minister for Children, Families and Wellbeing and Maria Caulfield, the
Minister for Mental Health and Women’s Health Strategy. It is important that
we work together to deliver a single national system that delivers
consistently for every child and young person with SEND and in alternative
provision.

Please do not hesitate to contact me should you want any further detail.

Yours sincerely,
Rt Hon Gillian Keegan MP
Secretary of State for Education


